



P.O. Box 788 • Heppner, Oregon 97836 (541) 676-5620 FAX: (541) 676-5621

September 1, 2010

The Honorable Gov. Ted Kulongoski OPUC Chairman Ray Baum OPUC Commissioner Susan Ackerman OPUC Commissioner John Savage

Dear Governor and Commissioners,

TERRY K. TALLMAN, Judge
email: ttallman@co.morrow.or.us
Boardman, Oregon
LEANN REA, Commissioner
email: Irea@co.morrow.or.us
Boardman, Oregon
KEN GRIEB, Commissioner
email: kgrieb@co.morrow.or.us
Heppner, Oregon

As Intervenors in LC 48, Portland General Electric's Integrated Resource Plan, the Morrow County Commission would like to reaffirm our strong support for PGE's efforts to obtain regulatory approval for its alternative operating plan for the Boardman Power Plant. We urge the Oregon Public Utility Commission to acknowledge PGE's IRP as amended, including operation of the Boardman Plant through 2020, contingent on approval from the Department of Environmental Quality, and operation through 2040 if an acceptable 2020 control option is not approved.

As you saw and heard in your public hearing on this topic in Boardman, on August 16, there is extremely strong local support for continued operation of this plant. Frankly, many of us would prefer to see it kept online to 2040 and beyond. That said, we recognize that uncertain future regulatory requirements and the need for near-term retrofits to meet new emissions standards are driving PGE to seek an alternative that balances economic and environmental concerns by installing interim controls and then ceasing coal operations at the plant in 2020.

PGE recently filed a third BART analysis with the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality. We feel that this analysis demonstrates that PGE is making every effort to respond appropriately to the concerns of environmental regulators and incorporate their suggested technology solutions into the Boardman plan within a practical operating framework. We have urged DEQ to work with PGE to adopt a reasonable 2020 plan, recognizing that it would also provide workers at the plant and our community a reasonable timeframe to plan for the transition.

Attached please find, for inclusion in the record of LC 48, a letter we sent to the DEQ August 4 urging them to support PGE's efforts, as well as a similar letter sent August 12 by 27 local officials from Morrow County, together with the Chambers of Commerce of Boardman and Heppner and the Kiwanis Club of Boardman.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment, and thank you again for taking the time to hear directly from Morrow County residents, elected officials, and businesses in Boardman on August 16.

Sincerely,

Terry K. Tallman

Judge

Ken Grieb

Commissioner

Leann Rea

Commissioner



CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that I have this day caused the attached comments of Morrow County regarding OPUC Docket No. 48 - Portland General Electric's Integrated Resource plan to be served by electronic mail to those parties whose email addresses appear on the attached service list, and by First Class US Mail, postage prepaid and properly addressed, to those parties on the attached service list who have not waived paper service from OPUC Docket No. LC 48.

Faren Wolf

Dated at Heppner, Oregon, this 1st day of September, 2010.

SERVICE LIST OPUC DOCKET # LC 48

Bruce A. Kaser	IZ -11 - NT -1
THE CONTRACTOR OF DEPONDS AND INVESTIGATION OF THE CONTRACTOR OF T	Kelly Nokes
brucekaser@comcast.net	crk@gorge.net
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
John Ledger, Vice President	Paul Snider
ASSOCIATED OREGON INDUSTRIES	ASSOCIATION OF OREGON COUNTIES
johnledger@aoi.org	PO Box 12729
(*Waived Paper Service)	Salem, OR 97309
	psnider@aocweb.org
Janet L. Prewitt, Asst. Attorney General	Andrea Simmons
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE	OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY
Janet.prewitt@doj.state.or.us	Andrea.f.simmons@state.or.us
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service
Kip Pheil, Sr. Policy Analyst	Vijay A. Satyal, Sr. Policy Analyst
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY	OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY
kip.pheil@state.or.us	vijay.a.satyal@state.or.us
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Susan Steward, Executive Director	Richard Lorenz
BOMA PORTLAND	CABLE HUSTON BENEDICT, ET AL
200 SW Market, Suite 1710	rlorenz@cablehuston.com
Portland, OR 97201	(*Waived Paper Service)
susan@bomaportland.org	`
J. Laurence Cable	Jess Kincaid, Oregon Energy Partnership Coord.
CABLE HUSTON BENEDICT, ET AL	CAPO
lcable@chbh.com	jess@capo.org
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Gordon Feighner, Energy Analyst	G. Catriona McCracken, Legal Counsel
CITIZENS UTILITY BOARD	CITIZENS UTILITY BOARD
gordon@oregoncbub.org	catriona@oregoncbub.org
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Robert Jenks	David Tooze, Senior Energy Specialist
CITIZENS UTILITY BOARD	CITY OF PORTLAND
bob@oregoncbub.org	david.tooze@portlandoregon.gov
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Burton Weast, Executive Director	Corky Collier
CLACKAMAS CO. BUSINESS ALLIANCE	COLUMBIA CORRIDOR ASSOCIATION
burton@ccba.biz	corky@ColumbiaCorridor.org
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Lauren Goldberg	John DiLorenzo
COLUMBIA RIVERKEEPER	DAVIS WRIGHT TREMAINE LLP
Lauren@columbiariverkeeper.org	johndilorenzo@dwt.com
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Mark P. Trinchero	Irion Sanger
DAVIS WRIGHT TREMAINE LLP	DAVISON VAN CLEVE
marktrinchero@dwt.com	333 SW Taylor, Suite 400
(*Waived Paper Service)	Portland, OR 97204
	mail@dvclaw.com

Stephanie S. Andrus, Asst. Attorney General	James Edelson
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE	ECUMENICAL MINISTRIES OF OREGON
Regulated Utility & Business Section	Edelson8@comcast.com
1162 Court St NE	(*Waived Paper Service)
Salem, OR 97301-4096	
Stephanie.andrus@state.or.us	
Jenny Holmes, Environmental Ministries Director	John W. Stephens
ECUMENICAL MINISTRIES OF OREGON	ESLER STEPHENS & BUCKLEY
jholmes@emoregon.org	stephens@elserstephens.com
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Michael Lang	Kevin Lynch
FRIENDS OF COLUMBIA GORGE	IBERDROLA RENEWABLES, INC.
Michael@gorgefriends.com	1125 NW Couch St, Ste 700
(*Waived Paper Service)	Portland, OR 97209
	Kevin.lynch@iberdrolausa.com
Toan-Hao Nguyen	Michael Early, Director
IBERDROLA RENEWABLES, INC.	INDUSTRIAL CUSTOMERS OF NW UTILITIES
1125 NW Couch St	333 SW Taylor, Suite 400
Portland, OR 97209	Portland, OR 97204
toan.nguyen@iberdrolausa.com	mearly@icnu.org
Marcy Putnam, Political Affairs	Ryan M. Swinburnson
IBEW LOCAL 125	MORROW COUNTY
17200 NE Sacramento Street	r swinburnson@verizon.net
Portland, OR 97230	(*Waived Paper Service)
marcy@ibew125.com	(warrow rupor sorvice)
Steven Weiss, Sr. Policy Associate	Mark Riskedahl
NORTHWEST ENERGY COALITION	NW ENVIRONMENTAL DEFENSE CENTER
steve@nwenergy.org	msr@nedc.org
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
David Zepponi, President	Bruce Reemsnyder
NW FOOD PROCESSORS ASSOCIATION	NW PIPELINE, GP
8338 NE Alterwood Road, Ste 160	bruce.reemsnyder@williams.com
Portland, OR 97220	(*Waived Paper Service)
pbarrow@nwfpa.org	(Warved Laper Service)
	Robert D. Kahn, Executive Director
Jane Harrison	NW INDEPENDENT POWER PRODUCERS
NW PIPELINE, GP	rkahn@nippc.org
Jane.f.harrison@williams.com	(*Waived Paper Service)
(*Waived Paper Service)	
John Bishop	Kay Teisl OREGON CATTLEMEN'S ASSOCIATION
OREGON AFL-CIO	
jbishop@mbjlaw.com	3415 Commercial St SE, Suite 217
(*Waived Paper Service)	Salem, OR 97302
0.01	kayteisl@orcattle.com
Sue Oliver	Jana Gastellum, Program Director, Global
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY	Warming COLDICAL COLDICAL
sue.oliver@state.or.us	OREGON ENVIRONMENTAL COUNCIL
(*Waived Paper Service)	222 NW Davis St, Ste 390
	Portland, OR 97309-3900
	janag@oeconline.org

The state of the s	D Will
Katie Fast, Director of Government Affairs	Ray Wilkeson OREGON FOREST INDUSTRIES COUNCIL
OREGON FARM BUREAU FEDERATION	
katie@oregonfb.org	ray@ofic.com
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Terry Witt, Executive Director	Ivan Maluski
OREGONIANS FOR FOOD AND SHELTER	SIERRA CLUB
<u>Terry@ofsonline.org</u>	ivan.maluski@sierraclub.org
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Aubrey Baldwin, Staff Atty/Clinical Professor	Allison LaPlante
PACIFIC ENVIRONMENTAL ADVOCACY	PACIFIC ENVIRONMENTAL ADVOCACY
CENTER	CENTER
abaldwin@lclark.edu	laplante@lclark.edu
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Pete Warnken, Manager, IRP	Jordan A. White, Senior Counsel
PACIFICORP	PACIFIC POWER & LIGHT
pete.warnken@pacificorp.com	jordan.white@pacificorp.com
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Guy Warner	Catherine Thomasson, Climate Change Chair
PARETO POWER, LTD	PHYSICIANS FOR SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY,
gwarner@paretoenergy.com	OREGON CHAPTER
(*Waived Paper Service)	thomassonc@comcast.net
(waived raper service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Steve King, Generation Resources Manager	John Prescott, President & CEO
PNGC POWER	PNGC POWER
sking@pgncpower.com	jprescott@pngcpower.com
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
	Benjamin Walters, Deputy City Attorney
Bernie Bottomly, Vice President PORTLAND BUSINESS ALLIANCE	CITY OF PORTLAND
And the second s	bwalters@ci.portland.or.us
bbottomly@portlandalliance.com	
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Michael Armstrong, Energy Policy	Maury Galbraith PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION OF OREGON
CITY OF PORTLAND	MALE SERVICE CONTROL OF SERVICE
Michael.Armstrong@portlandoregon.gov	PO Box 2148
(*Waived Paper Service)	Salem, OR 97301
	maury.galbraith@state.or.us
Megan Walseth Decker, Senior Staff Counsel	Ken Dragoon
RENEWABLE NORTHWEST POWER	RENEWABLE NORTHWEST PROJECT
917 S.W. Oak, Suite 303	917 S.W. Oak, Suite 303
Portland, Oregon 97205	Portland, Oregon 97205
megan@rnp.org	ken@rnp.org
Gregory Marshall Adams	Peter J. Richardson
RICHARDSON & O'LEARY	RICHARDSON & O'LEARY
greg@richardsonandoleary.com	peter@richardsonandoleary.com
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Mike McLaran, CEO	Raymond Burstedt, President
SALEM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE	SEDCOR
mike@salemchamber.org	625 High Street NE, Suite 200
Jason@salemchamber.org	Salem, OR 97301
Jason was a chief and the same of the same	
(*Waived Paper Service)	rburstedt@sedcor.com

Gloria D. Smith	Randy Baysinger, Asst General Manager
SIERRA CLUB LAW PROGRAM	TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT
Gloria.smith@sierraclub.org	rcbaysinger@tid.org
(*Waived Paper Service)	(*Waived Paper Service)
Jonathan Schluester	Ray Phelps
WESTSIDE ECONOMIC ALLIANCE	WILSONVILLE CHAMBER OF COMMERCE
jschluester@westside-alliance.org	RPhelps@republicservices.com
(*Waived Paper Service)	steve@wilsonvillechamber.com
	(*Waived Paper Service)



P.O. Box 788 · Heppner, Oregon 97836 (541) 676-5620 FAX: (541) 676-5621

August 4, 2010

Mr. Brian Finneran Oregon Department of Environmental Quality 811 SW 6th Avenue Portland, OR 97204-1390

Dear Mr. Finneran:

COUNTY COURT

TERRY K. TALLMAN, Judge
email: tlallman@co.morrow.or.us
Boardman, Oregon
LEANN REA, Commissioner
email: trea@co.morrow.or.us
Boardman, Oregon
KEN GRIEB, Commissioner
email: kgrieb@co.morrow.or.us
Heppner, Oregon

As County Commissioners for Morrow County, we are writing to let you know that we want the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality to work with Portland General Electric to develop a workable, reasonable ten-year transition plan for the Boardman Power Plant.

Many of us believe that the best plan for the Boardman Plant would be to install all retrofits necessary to comply with new emissions control standards and continue operating the plant for its planned lifespan, at least through 2040. As you know, that option has already been approved by DEQ, and PGE could implement it with no further rulemaking by your department.

We recognize, however, that there is significant cost involved and a lot of uncertainty around future carbon regulation and other federal emissions standards. With that in mind, PGE's alternative plan to install interim controls and then close the plant or convert it to a non-coal fuel source in 2020 is the best and most realistic way for the state to achieve its environmental goals. It also gives PGE time to develop reliable, cost effective replacement resources. Of crucial importance to our communities, PGE's 2020 plan also gives us a reasonable transition period to cushion the severe economic blow that plant closure will inflict on families, businesses and local government in this region.

We are deeply disappointed by DEQ's decision not to allow PGE's initial 2020 plan to be fully evaluated in the agency's rulemaking process, and we are more than disappointed by the draft options DEQ issued on June 28. It is clear to us that all three of the new options DEQ produced are deeply flawed; they are either much too costly, don't allow enough time to develop replacement resources, rely on unproven technology, or all of the above.

For those reasons we strongly urge DEQ to incorporate PGE's comments and recommendations for a revised 2020 plan into the agency's formal, proposed rule for consideration by the Environmental Quality Commission. It's critical that your proposed rule include a workable 2020 option, and we believe that PGE's recommendations reflect a responsible path to achieve that option.

Sincercly,

Terry K. Tallman

Judge

Ken Grieb Commissioner Leann Rea Commissioner August 12, 2010

Mr. Brian Finneran Oregon Department of Environmental Quality 811 SW 6th Avenue Portland, OR 97204-1390

Dear Mr. Finneran:

As residents, businesses and business associations, local elected officials and community supporters of the Boardman area and Morrow and Umatilla counties, we are writing to let you know that we want the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality to work with Portland General Electric to develop a workable, reasonable ten-year transition plan for the Boardman Power Plant.

Many of us believe that the best plan for the Boardman Plant would be to install all retrofits necessary to comply with new emissions control standards and continue operating the plant for its planned lifespan, at least through 2040. As you know, that option has already been approved by DEQ, and PGE could implement it with no further rulemaking by your department.

We recognize, however, that there is significant cost involved and a lot of uncertainty around future carbon regulation and other federal emissions standards. With that in mind, PGE's alternative plan to install interim controls and then close the plant or convert it to a non-coal fuel source in 2020 is the best and most realistic way for the state to achieve its environmental goals. It also gives PGE time to develop reliable, cost effective replacement resources. Of crucial importance to our communities, PGE's 2020 plan also gives us a reasonable transition period to cushion the severe economic blow that plant closure will inflict on families, businesses and local government in this region.

We are deeply disappointed by DEQ's decision not to allow PGE's initial 2020 plan to be fully evaluated in the agency's rulemaking process, and we are more than disappointed by the draft options DEQ issued on June 28. It is clear to us that all three of the new options DEQ produced are deeply flawed; they are either much too costly, don't allow enough time to develop replacement resources, rely on unproven technology, or all of the above.

For those reasons we strongly urge DEQ to incorporate PGE's comments and recommendations for a revised 2020 plan into the agency's formal, proposed rule for consideration by the Environmental Quality Commission. It's critical that your proposed rule include a workable 2020 option, and we believe that PGE's recommendations reflect a responsible path to achieve that option.

Sincerely,

W. Lawrence Givens, Commissioner Chet Phillips, Mayor **Umatilla County** City of Boardman Don Russell Marvin Padberg, President Port of Morrow Commission Port of Morrow Commission Joe Taylor Jerry Healy Port of Morrow Commission Port of Morrow Commission Larry Lindsay Gary Neal, General Manager Port of Morrow Port of Morrow Commission Christie Perry, Councilor Randy Yates, Council President City of Boardman City of Boardman Jerry Johnson, Councilor Steve Doherty, Councilor City of Boardman City of Boardman LaVern Gertlar, Councilor Jill Pambrun, Councilor City of Boardman City of Boardman Karen Pettigrew, City Manager Les Paustian, Mayor City of Boardman City of Heppner Joann Burleson, Councilor Cindy Doherty, Councilor City of Heppner City of Heppner Judy Buschke, Councilor John Bowles, Councilor City of Heppner City of Heppner Samama Van Doom, Councilor Keith Lewis, Councilor City of Heppner City of Heppner Thomas McCann, Mayor David DeMayo, City Manager City of Stanfield City of Heppner Mark Burrows, Superintendent Scott Pingel, City Manager

Daye Stone, Principle Heppner Chamber of Commerce Morrow County School District

City of Stanfield

Kiwanis Club of Boardman Boardman Chamber of Commerce

Morrow County School District

Community Action Program of East Central Oregon (CAPECO) & Workforce Development

Willow Creek Valley Economic Development

Tim Dickensen

Jerald & Leann Rea

Dickensen Chiropractic Clinic

Bank of Eastern Oregon

Dale & Sheryll Bates

Father Jerry Condon

St. Patrick's Catholic Church

Betty Gray

Alvina Padberg

Dino's Delectable Catering Services

ICABO Grow Ione, Inc.

John Edmundson

Jeff & Christine Bailey

Dick & Nancy Snider

Ed Rollins

Mountain Valley Land Company

Joe and Jo Anne Burleson

Nikki Coe

Deborah Hayward

Dean Antonucci

Osmin Centry Welding

Ken and Donna Matlack

Bert J. & Kimberly A. Houweling

Jerry & JoyceKay Holloman

Willow Creek Realty

Deborah Hayward

Bill Kuhn

Ann Spicer

Larry & Betty Mills

Delmber & Judy Buschke

Frank & Cara Osmin

John & Nancy Gochnauer

Bucknum's Tavern

Heppner Video Store

John's Other Place

David & April Sykes

Les & Janice Paustian

Matt & Kami Combe

David & Tamra Mabbott, Resident

Umatilla County